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2014 ANNUAL REPORT 

The Historical Society of the Somerset Hills 

by Marcella A. Miccolis, Chairman 

 

Executive Summary 

“Partnership” was the key initiative for the Historical Society of the Somerset 

Hills this past year. We continued to growth our successful relationship with the 

Museum of Early Trades and Crafts in offering innovative educational programs. 

In the interest of collaborating with other organizations THSSH also formed new 

partnerships:  
 

 The Museum Committee assisted the Meadowlands Museum in Rutherford 

by providing one of our artifacts, a WWI flight suit, on short-term loan. A 

collection of kitchen tools was also loaned to the Boudinot-Southard-Ross 

Farmstead. 

 Trustees met with ‘Mansion in May’ co-chairs to support the Morristown 

Medical Center’s fundraiser. THSSH published a newsletter article about 

Blairsden, scheduled a speaker program, and included the estate in a        

permanent Somerset Hills exhibit at the Brick Academy. 

 In September, ARTsee, the KMS Farmstead and Basking Ridge Business 

Alliance partnered for an art show in the village. Paintings, ceramics and 

jewelry were displayed in participating offices and stores. THSSH hosted  

the opening reception at the Brick Academy.  

 The teacher mannequin in the 1890s period schoolroom was completely  

outfitted during the past year. The costume is generously on loan from    

Trilogy Repertory Company. 

 THSSH continued to work on the Brick Academy roof project funded        

by a grant from the Somerset County Cultural & Heritage Commission’s     

2013 Historic Preservation Award Program. 

 

2014 Annual Report excerpts continue on pages 4-7  

View the complete report at www.thssh.org.   

NEW MUSEUM 

HOURS! 

Brick Academy               

Museum is open  

the first Sunday  

of each month  

from 2-4 PM  
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George Washington              

Slept Here… 

New Jersey Lodgings  
 
By June O. Kennedy 

 
     Historians claim George Washing-

ton spent more time in New Jersey 

during the Revolutionary War than 

any other state.  He lived three win-

ters in Morristown (1777, 1779 and 

1781) and one at Middlebrook, now 

Bound Brook from December, 1778 to 

May, 1779. He spent December, 1777 

to May, 1778 at Valley Forge, PA.  He 

moved his army across the state five 

times, fought three major battles 

(Princeton, Monmouth and Trenton) 

and at least 90 minor engagements. 

     That means he spent one-fourth of 

the eight years of the war in the 

state; his army crisscrossed the state 

four times, one in retreat and three 

times in advances.  

     When at Morristown, Washington 

stayed at Jacob Arnold’s Tavern and 

the Ford Mansion, with troops quar-

tered at Jockey Hollow.  While at the 

Ford Mansion, Mrs. Ford and her 

family lived in two rooms for six 

months, and General Washington 

and his staff occupied the rest of the 

mansion. It was the coldest winter of 

the 18th century, with 28 snow 

storms; there were no supplies, cloth-

ing or food. Bedding was hay strewn 

on the floors.  

     In Somerset, General Washington 

stayed at the Wallace House in 1778 

where he paid $1,000 for rent. At 

Rocky Hill in 1783 at Rockingham he 

wrote his farewell speech to the 

troops. Washington planned his cam-

paigns against the Iroquois, Mohawk 

and Huron Indians when in Somer-

ville, and while his troops were being 

drilled to fight as professional Euro-

pean soldiers at Middlebrook.  

(Somerset County is the only county 

in the USA with two Washington 

headquarters - Wallace House, 

Somerville and Rockingham in 

Franklin Township, near Rocky Hill.)   

Speaker Programs  
 

Legends & Lore of Somerset County  
February 19  

 

Many have heard the legend of the Jersey Devil of the Pine Barrens, but 

what about his relative in Somerset County? The Great Swamp Devil was 

captured by an American Patriot, terrorized a Victorian 

family and was rediscovered by Depression-era adventur-

ers. Clearly, Somerset County has a rich oral tradition 

filled with a folklore all its own. An encounter with the 

Dead River Witch of Liberty Corner is linked with the   

unsolved disappearance of a nine-year-old girl. The 

Pluckemin orbs, more than 6,000 years old, frightened  

Native Americans, intrigued artists and still defy explana-

tion. Discover these and other legends at our upcoming 

Lecture and Book Signing presented by Author Michael Haynes.                   

Admission: Free 

 

Story-Songs of History 
March 19  

  

Gordon Thomas Ward, the nationally recognized musician, author and  

historian will be performing evocative original 

songs  celebrating the rich history of our shared 

past. Many of the songs Gordon performs are 

from his CD “Welcome to the Past”. His per-

formance will also combine enchanting anec-

dotes and narrative to captivate listeners to a 

journey back in time. Don’t miss this rare per-

formance! Admission: $10.00 at the door 

 

Phenomenal Gems 
April 16  

  

Curious about your birthstone or that gemstone ring you inherited? Come 

learn more about beautiful gems from an expert       

appraiser and former GIA instructor. Phenomenal gems 

are those that present unusual optical effects including 

color changes and cat's eye. Discover which gems may 

display these effects and what criteria are used to judge 

the quality of a phenomenal gem. Our guest speaker, 

Daniel W. Campbell, BS,GG,FGA has traveled the 

country selling gems and jewelry for over 25 years.  

Admission: Free 
 
 

Programs at 7:30 PM  
The Brick Academy ∙ 15 W. Oak Street, Basking Ridge                              
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THE LIVES OF THE FIRST AND SIXTEENTH  FIRST LADIES  

By June O. Kennedy 

 
 

February reminds all of the birthdays of the first President of the United States, George Washington, and the 

sixteenth  President, Abraham Lincoln. But what is known about their respective wives? Perhaps these brief 

biographical sketches will contribute further information.  
 

Martha Dandridge Custis Washington  
 

     Born June 2, 1731 at Chestnut Grove, New Kent County, Virginia, her parents were John and Frances Jones 

Dandridge. Typical for a girl in an 18th C. family, Martha had no formal education except in domestic and  

social skills. She learned all the arts of a well-ordered household and how to keep a family 

contented. 

     At age 18, about 5 feet tall, dark haired and gentle of manner, she married Daniel Parke 

Custis.  Two babies died; two were hardly past infancy when her husband died in 1757. At age 

28 she married George Washington. Martha’s great concern was the comfort and happiness of 

her husband and her children. She followed him to the battlefields of the Revolutionary War 

and finally to the Presidency.  Her love of private life equaled her husband’s.  

     At the President’s House in temporary capitals (a cramped rented home on Cherry Street in New York City 

and then to Philadelphia) the Washingtons entertained in formal style, emphasizing the new republic’s wish to 

be accepted as an equal of Europe’s established governments.  

     In 1797, the Washingtons bid farewell to public life and returned to their beloved Mount Vernon, sur-

rounded by relatives, friends and a constant stream of guests. Martha’s daughter Patsy, died at age 17 and her 

son Jack at age 26. Jack’s children were part of the Washington household. After George Washington died in 

1799, Martha assured a final privacy by burning their letters. She died of a “severe fever” on May 22, 1802. 

Both lie buried at Mount Vernon where Washington himself planned an unpretentious tomb for them.  

 
Mary Todd Lincoln  

 

     Mary Todd, daughter of Eliza Parker and Robert Smith Todd, pioneer settlers of Kentucky, was remem-

bered as being a young vivacious and impulsive personality.  In 1840 she was described as “the very creature 

of excitement.” She was born December 13, 1818 and lost her mother before age 7. Mary  

remembered her childhood as desolate following her father’s remarriage. She belonged to the 

aristocracy of Lexington and enjoyed private education. 

     Just 5 feet 2 inches tall, she had blue eyes, long lashes, light brown hair, loved finery and 

danced gracefully. Nearly 21, she went to Springfield, Illinois and lived with her sister,            

Mrs. Ninian Edwards, where she met Abraham Lincoln - in his own words “a poor nobody 

then”. Three years later after a stormy courtship and broken engagement, they were married, 

united by an enduring love. Mary had confidence in her husband’s ability and she appreciated his gentle          

consideration of her excitable ways. The Lincolns had four boys but only the oldest, Robert, lived to maturity. 

     After Lincoln was elected President of the United States in 1860, Mary Lincoln’s years in the White House 

were mingled with misery and triumph. An orgy of spending stirred resentful comment from the North and 

Southerners scorned her as a traitor to her birth. Critics accused her of unpatriotic behavior because of her          

extravagances.   

     Lincoln’s assassination in 1865 shattered Mary Todd Lincoln. The next 17 years were filled with sorrow.  

She traveled abroad in search of health and eventually slipped into a world of illusion where poverty and         

murder pursued her. She died July 16, 1882 at her sister’s home in Springfield, IL, the same house where she 

had married Abraham Lincoln 40 years before.  
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 Board of Directors Meeting at the USGA Museum 
 

By Sue Zibelli 
 

     As the Museum Committee builds the permanent exhibit, it is also building relationships with other 

community organizations across the Somerset Hills.  One of these relationships is with the United 

States Golf Association (USGA). The USGA graciously donated artifacts from its museum collection for 

THSSH Far Hills display. Kim Gianetti, Manager of Museum Marketing 

and Outreach, also extended an invitation to THSSH to hold the January 

Board of Trustees meeting in the USGA museum. Along with setting up for 

our meeting, Kim provided a private tour of the museum, articulating all of 

the nuances that helped make this museum visit/Board of Trustees meet-

ing even more attractive. 

     The USGA Museum is home to an extensive collection of artifacts from 

the great players of the past to current stars like Annika Sorenstam and 

Tiger Woods. In addition to golf clubs, golf balls, clothing and other equipment from golfing leaders,   

trophies and medals, works of art, books, and documents are shown in fabulous displays.  A true treas-

ure in our backyard that the Board of Trustees was happy to experience. To plan your visit to the USGA 

Museum, go to www.usgamuseum.com. 

2014 ANNUAL REPORT 
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Community Outreach 

In order to provide opportunities for the community to gain an understanding of our mission and to raise consciousness 

of the historical heritage of the Somerset Hills, the organization participates in many Somerset County and Somerset 

Hills history-related events such as Charter Day; Lord Stirling 1770s Festival; and Weekend Journey through the Past. 

In addition: 

- Historic artifacts from THSSH collections are displayed at municipal buildings, neighborhood libraries, local schools, 

community events, and other partner museums. 

- Free lectures and tours are provided to educators, scout troops, senior citizens, and other non-profit groups. 

- Trustees met with ‘Mansion in May’ co-chairs to support the Morristown Medical Center’s fundraiser. THSSH       

published a newsletter article  about  Blairsden with a promotional insert, scheduled a speaker program, and included  

the estate in a permanent Somerset Hills exhibit at the Brick Academy. 

- In September, ARTsee, KMS Farmstead and Basking Ridge Business Alliance partnered for an art show. Paintings, 

ceramics and jewelry were displayed in participating offices and stores. THSSH hosted the opening reception at the 

Brick Academy.  

 

Speaker Programs 

Conducted at General Membership Meetings, professional speakers lecture on a broad range of historical subjects. The 

programs are free, held at the Brick Academy and are advertised to THSSH members and the general public. This past 

year included: Revolutionary War Signal Beacons, Capture of James Lee at Basking Ridge, Blairsden Mansion,                

18th C. Clock Making in West New Jersey, Oktoberfest: History of Steins, and The New Jersey Cranberry.  
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Brick Academy Museum 

The main floor of the Brick Academy serves as a museum of local artifacts, the only one of its kind in the Somerset 

Hills. The top floor restored to a 1890s period schoolroom with an authentic pot belly stove, period furniture and class-

room objects, is used for education programs.   
 

Museum: 

- The installation of the permanent exhibit in the museum is mostly complete, with the Bernards Township displays    

being installed in spring 2015.  Included in the exhibit are 8" x 10" color photographs of many of the magnificent homes 

on  the Bernardsville Mountain.  THSSH has been given the rights to these photos for this exhibit by the Turpin Real 

Estate Agency.  In addition to building our library with these important photos, the Museum Committee has been build-

ing relationships with many organizations in the Somerset Hills, including Hamilton Farm, Trump National Golf Club,    

Natirar, Matheny, Meadowbrook Inventions and the USGA, to name a few. 
 

- In the interest of collaborating with other history organizations, the Museum Committee has helped the Meadowlands 

Museum in Rutherford by providing one of our artifacts, a WWI flight suit, on short-term loan.  In addition, for this  

same reason a collection of kitchen tools was provided on short-term-loan to the Boudinot-Southard-Ross Farmstead. 
 

- The Museum Committee worked closely with the co-chairs of the ‘Mansion in May’ event that is run by the Women's  

Association of Morristown Medical Center.  We were also able to acquire rights to photography of Blairsden Mansion, 

this year's ‘Mansion in May’, from historical consultant, Barry Thomson. 
 

- Along with the 1890's schoolroom display, the third floor of the Brick Academy now displays a timeline of the build-

ing, as well as over-sized images and biographies of important people who had once attended the Classical School of 

Basking Ridge, now known as the Brick Academy. 
 

Acquisitions:  

THSSH has acquired five over-sized maps depicting several Somerset Hills towns as they were in the 1900s.  These   

remarkable maps were donated by John Smith, who created the maps using many historical records. The maps have  

been handsomely framed and can be viewed on both the main floor and the lower level of the Brick Academy. 

 

Education  

- In May, students from Mt. Prospect School visited the Brick Academy for an education program that has young              

visitors ‘role play’ what it is like to be a student in a 1890s schoolroom. 

- ‘Craft Sunday’ has proven to be an enriching THSSH education program to engage local children in learning about            

history by creating early American crafts. For Mother’s Day, students made a gift of canvas tote bags imprinted with  

designs made from cut vegetables, painted in bright colors with button trim.  

- In the autumn, The Education Committee was active hosting school visits. In September, The Museum of Early Trades 

and Crafts held programs for Liberty Corner School students and our educators assisted where needed.  In October, we 

hosted students from Oak Street School in four sessions across three days which were staffed by different members of 

our Committee with good results. 

- In November, the Committee invited June Kennedy to join us for a luncheon in the resource room.  June continues to 

provide props to be used with the children, from her supplies.  We are grateful for her continued assistance. One of our        

future plans includes setting up the "Photo Puzzle". 

Other education-related programs include Walking Tours, Inside the Brick Academy newsletter, ‘Around and About 

Basking Ridge, Liberty Corner and Lyons’ picture book, THSSH Brochure, and Lime Kilns in Peapack-Gladstone. 
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Historic Preservation 

 

Brick Academy Renovation Status  

The Historical Society received an historic preservation award of $38,000, in 2013, from the Somerset County Cultural 

and Heritage Commission to replace the existing wood shake roofing which was installed around 1978.  During this past 

year, a selection of historically qualified bidders has been prepared. The specifications and documents for this work are 

almost complete, and will be submitted for a review by the NJ Historic Preservation Office as required. Our trustees, 

President, Dan Lincoln, and Building and Grounds Chair, Paula Axt will spearhead the project. 
 

Liberty Corner Presbyterian Church  

The Church requested a review by the Historical Society Preservation Committee related to the demolition of a 1960’s 

dwelling on Lyons Road.  The dwelling is adjacent to the Liberty Corner Historic District, and the demolition requires a 

review by the Planning Board.  The Church plans to have a modular home constructed on the site for their pastor. Dan 

Lincoln, our president, met with the Church representative, Mr. Jeff Fette, on October 26, 2014, to review the existing 

conditions.  Mr. Lincoln sent an email to Mr. Fette on November 15, 2014, after a meeting with the Historical Society 

Board of Trustees indicating that the Historical Society has no Historic Preservation Committee and was no longer            

formally reviewing Planning and Zoning projects due to liability concerns. 
 

Dunster Squibb Property 

The property restoration  in Bernardsville is actually organized and monitored by the Bernardsville HPAC, but regular 

progress reports are made by our president, Dan Lincoln, who is also Chair of the Bernardsville HPAC.  This Committee 

has applied and received five grants from the Somerset County Cultural and Heritage Commission Historic Preservation 

grant (SCC&HHP) program since 2010, totaling about $600,000.  The grants paid for a preservation plan, nomination 

applications for Historic Status, and major repair work to the buildings.  Several buildings including the barn, smoke-

house, and main house are currently being reroofed and structurally repaired.  The HPAC will apply for another grant in 

April of 2015 for additional structural work and repairs. The property is owned by the Borough of Bernardsville. 
 

Lyons Train Station Restoration 

Bernards Township hired Dan Lincoln, THSSH President, to apply for a 2014 SCC&CHHP grant to restore the Lyons 

Train Station.  The station is on the New Jersey and National Register of Historic Places.  The grant application was suc-

cessful and Mr. Lincoln has also been hired to prepare the construction documents and to monitor the restoration process. 
 

General Notes 

Several other historic preservation issues have taken place in the Somerset Hills area which involves the notice of the 

Historical Society.   
 

- THSSH assisted the Historic Preservation Advisory Committee of Peapack-Gladstone with guidelines to get the Lime 

Kilns on Main Street deemed eligible as a Historical resource.  The kilns property is owned by the Historical Society.  
 

- THSSH has been informally approached about the development trend of certain residential properties in Basking Ridge 

village.  Specifically mentioned are the large homes recently built opposite St. James Church and the shingle-style one 

opposite St. Mark’s Episcopal Church.  The Township Committee may want to know that these discussions are a more 

recent development.  Past demolitions and constructions have not caused much concern.   
 

- THSSH has been notified of the private sale of the Squire Reynolds House located on Hardscrabble Road in Bernards-

ville. Interest has been expressed by the Morris County Parks Commission, the Audubon Society and the Borough of 

Bernardsville.  To date, the property has not been sold and may be temporarily off the market.    
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Online Communications  

 

In addition to our website (www.thssh.org), social media sites including Facebook, Twitter, and dedicated history blogs 

continue to provide information and guidance regarding history in the Somerset Hills and THSSH organization.  

 

Fund Raisers 
 

• Gift items are sold at the Brick Academy and community events as well as displayed on the Society’s website.  

• Non-profit organizations that conduct meetings at the Brick Academy provide a contribution.  

• School children, area residents and out-of-town visitors make donations at the Brick Academy. 

• Brick Academy notecards are sold at the Bernards Township Library.  

• Bequests are received from former THSSH members.  

• Donations are received through ShopforMuseums.com, a primary source of online fundraising for museums and                  

related non-profit organizations through three hundred participating retail stores. 

• Holiday House Tour in the Somerset Hills is conducted biennially with proceeds benefitting our museum exhibits,             

public lectures, educational programs, and operating expenses at the Brick Academy.  

 

Brick Academy Utilization 
 

In addition to our museum, research room, education programs, and community events, the Brick Academy is utilized 

for THSSH Board of Trustees, Committee and Membership meetings as well as for select non-profit organizations.  

 

Consultation & Clerical 
 

THSSH volunteers provide telephone and face-to-face consultation on local history subjects; review and catalogue          

acquisitions; photograph and digitize old documents; manage our library of rare local books and archival files; and           

compose correspondences and publications.   

 

2015 Outlook 
 

The Historical Society of the Somerset Hills will continue to pursue its mission to acquire, conserve and share artifacts 

and information on matters of local historic interest; cultivate interest in local history; partake in community events;   

encourage the preservation of local historic resources; facilitate historic research; and preserve, operate and interpret the 

Brick Academy.  
 

 There will be an active campaign to recruit new Trustees to replace retiring Board members.  

 The Museum Committee plans to complete the last installment of the Somerset Hills permanent exhibit; install a 

"MUSEUM" sign for the front of the Brick Academy; continue to build partnerships in an effort to showcase rotat-

ing exhibits from other museums and organizations; and develop a strategy to encourage more museum visitors. 

 Speaker programs will continue with a varied selection of lectures and entertainment including ‘Legends and Lore  

of Somerset County’, ‘Story-Songs of History’, ‘Phenomenal Gems’, and ‘Presidential Golf & Politics.’ 

 The Education Committee is planning a ‘Craft Sunday’ for late winter, a ‘photo puzzle’ of six historic landmarks    

to be enjoyed in the 1890s period schoolroom; and a Scout Troop visit/history lesson.  

 In the spring, grant funding from the Somerset County Cultural & Heritage Commission’s 2013 Historic Preserva-

tion award program will be applied to install a new wood shake roof on the Brick Academy. 

 The 18th Holiday House Tour is scheduled for early December.  Attended by a traditional 500 visitors, the biennial 

fundraiser will feature 5-6 private residences of historic significance or architectural distinction within the Somerset 

Hills. The Brick Academy will serve as the hospitality center with exhibits, gifts and refreshments. 
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